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[Dr. McKinley, message Prepare For The Pain Of Pruning]  < 207 > 
Another wonderful job by our Praise Team tonight. Thank God for using them 
and leading us into a time of worship together and it’s great to see you 
tonight. I’m glad you’re here, so very excited to consider all of what the 
Lord has in store over the next few days for us here at Prestonwood. You 
know I couldn’t help but a…, recognize this weekend that last Wednesday 
evening we ended this service all around this altar in prayer together for 
needs in the church family and the…and the church community. But in 
particular we spent time a…, praying for the invitation and praying for 
Sunday and praying for this pulpit and this past Lord’s day, not only did 
we Baptist 109 between Saturday and Sunday in our services, that was a 
wonderful thing that we shared in together. [applause] But we had another 
weekend where we saw 83 public decisions for Christ as a result of our 
preaching and teaching ministry this last week. [applause] And, you know, 
I can remember just not so long ago when, you know, just the fact that we 
were almost seeing 40 and 50 people a week a…, at our church making 
decisions was overwhelming and now today it seems that we’re stretching 
above that, not just this one Sunday but all through this first quarter of 
the year it has been amazing, ladies and gentlemen, to see all that God is 
doing a…, through the life, the witness, the testimony of Prestonwood and 
I just believe with all of my heart that this weekend has incredible 
potential to be a weekend of impact. We’ve once again, just as a last 
reminder, put in your worship guide tonight these little a…, tickets, 
these little invitations to use in restaurants, to use anywhere and 
everywhere you go to invite people to worship at Prestonwood and also the 
sunrise service out at the Frisco ballpark and yes, the extension of the 
toll road is open and you don’t even have to go down through all that 121 
area you used to. You just breeze right over that and right in to the 
stadium early in the morning it’ll make it even a faster trip if you’re 
coming from the south and a…, so I want you to know that. I also wanna 
point out to you that on the front page of the worship guide tonight a…, 
you’ll notice that there is a place where you could go on the website and 
do you know that we have “e-invitations?” That all you have to do is go to 
our website and you can put in a friend of someone that you wanna invite 
to an event at Prestonwood, you can just put in their mailing address and 
by doing that you can send them a really beautiful piece that will 
encourage them and invite them to come and to be a part of worship with us 
for Easter. Now I don’t encourage you to go in there and put 150 names in 
your, you know, unless you just have that many close friends, but I’m just 
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saying know that these are opportunities for you and tools for you to use 
to invite friends to come and to be a part of a…, all that’s happening in 
these days and hours. Also, let me just say one other thing that a…, this 
coming weekend, in all of our weekend services, including and most 
importantly out at the stadium we’re going to have some tables with gift 
bags to give to any people who come as guests, first time guests or maybe 
repeat guests, but to all of our guests who come. We wanna be sure that 
they walk away with some things that tell them more about the life and 
ministry of Prestonwood and certainly some things that tell them more 
about the testimony of Jesus Christ. And so these gift bags have been 
prepared over 2,000 of them, they’ll be at all of the entrances and exits 
at the stadium and then they’ll be at all of the entryways here at our 
church and a…, if you’d be willing to be a host at one of those tables 
during one of the services this weekend, a…, we’re not askin you to sign 
up to work all weekend, if you wanna do that you can, but if you’ll just 
do it during one service before or after a service, out at the NextStep 
booth tonight, following the service just go by put your name on a list 
and say I’ll be there and they’ll tell you what you need to do and where 
you need to be a…, act…actually they’ll probably give that assignment on 
the day of, but they’ll tell you where to come, where to meet and we’d 
love to have you help us this weekend. So if you’d like to just do 
something that would be a simple way to serve the Lord and serve people 
this weekend and be a part of some of the great things that are gonna be 
happening through the life and the ministry of our church, I would 
encourage you to a…, be aware of that and to be willing to sign up for it. 
 
A…, it is very evident to me as I know it is to you that a… spring has 
come to our community. It’s amazing how the last 5 to 7 days it just seems 
that the trees are greener, the grass is greener, the flowers are coming 
up. I know that a…, we were driving home yesterday and a…, we came to a 
four-way-stop up at mount Frisco, I don’t know how many of you know where 
that is, but at Lebanon and Legacy you can at least see a…, quite a 
distance off to the left and a…, as we were looking down, the sun was 
setting down over Lake Lewisville and it was a beautiful time of day, but 
because of all of the greenery of spring a…, my daughter, Lizzy just made 
the comment, she said a…, “Wow” she said, “It looks like Scotland.” And 
she is exactly right it was just so green and so fresh and so beautiful 
with all of the color of spring and of course if you noticed along the 
highways, the wildflowers of Texas are starting to bloom and it…it’s just 
a beautiful thing. I saw a family Sunday afternoon out and they had a baby 
plopped over in the middle of all those a…a…, those beautiful flowers that 
were there and they had…you know they had pieces of cardboard they were 
holdin up to get the light just right and were takin pictures and you 
know, tryin to get baby and the wildflowers, it was a great thing and 
maybe you’re here tonight, I don’t know, maybe it was somebody from 
Prestonwood. But it was just a…a neat sight, because you can tell people 
are out, people are enjoying the beauty of springtime and there’s nothing 
like a new season and especially the sp…season of spring to give us new 
color and new life and to take away some of the drab and some of the a…, 
just the flat colors of the winter time and a…, it is the seasons that add 
so much to the calendar a…, of the year and to the events of life. 
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But you know in many ways, ladies and gentlemen, life is a series of 
seasons? It’s a series of seasons that we experience, that we enjoy and 
that sometimes we have to endure. A…, it seems that many times the very 
best seasons of life are often too short lived and it seems as though 
sometimes the hardest seasons of life come, but the good thing about the 
bad seasons is that they do pass. Heh, they do and you can always count on 
the fact that even if you’re going through a bad season of life, not one 
of the most enjoyable, a wintertime, a…a downtime, as though it were, that 
that season will pass and there will come another season in the future, 
but we’re always having to deal with the reality of these seasons that 
come in life and that ultimately impact us on a daily basis. And the 
wonderful news is that in life as you go through the seasons of life that 
God is always aware and God is always active in all of the seasons of your 
life. He’s always aware of the season that you’re in and He’s always 
active, working in your life, in the midst of the seasons that you are 
either enjoying or enduring. 
 
We all love the springtime. We all struggle with the winter times of life. 
But the fact of the matter is, is that life is made up of many seasons and 
tonight I wanna take that analogy of the seasons and I wanna take that 
idea and go back once again to the passage of Scripture that we engaged 
last week, John chapter 15, and I want us to take one more look at this 
part of The Upper Room Discourse. Now I wanna remind you quickly that 
actually Jesus and the disciples have left the Upper Room, they’ve shared 
the Passover, they’ve shared that time of instruction that Jesus gave them 
there. They’re now making their way down and out of the city. They’re 
gonna go across the Kidron Valley, they’re gonna end up over in the Garden 
of Gethsemane, so these are very crucial moments of discussion and 
instruction that are going on between Jesus and His disciples and while it 
is read and while it is reflected upon in a very conversational fashion 
there can be no doubt about the fact that what Jesus was doing at this 
time and this place in this moment was of the utmost importance for us to 
read and to in…un…embrace, because it tells us what Jesus really expects 
of us and He…what He wants us to understand and to expect in our life and 
our walk with Him. Let’s read together again, beginning in John 15, verse 1: 
 
1“I am the true vine, and My Father is the vinedresser. 2Every branch in Me 
that does not bear fruit He takes away; and every branch that bears fruit 
He prunes, that it may bear more fruit. 3You are already clean because of 
the word, which I have spoken to you. 4Abide in Me, and I in you. As the 
branch cannot bear fruit of itself, unless it abides in the vine, neither 
can you, unless you abide in Me. 5I am the vine, you are the branches. He 
who abides in Me, and I in him, bears much fruit for without Me you can 
do…” 
 
Say it with me. 
 
“…nothing. 6If anyone does not abide in Me, He’s cast out as a branch and 
is withered; and they gather them and throw them into the fire, and they 
are burned. 7If you abide in Me, and My words abide in you. You will ask 
what you desire and it will be done unto you. 8By this My Father is 
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glorified, that you bear much fruit; so you will be My disciples.” 
 
You wanna know what it really takes to be My disciple, you wanna really 
know what it is that gives indication that you’re a true follower? It is 
that in your life, in my life that we are fruit bearers and that all of 
this fruit comes from the fact that there is a unique relationship with 
the vine and that the vine is working in us. Now, what we’re looking at 
tonight, just again, by way of introduction can really be divided into 4 
key words. 
 
One, we’re looking at AN ILLUSTRATION. An illustration, Jesus says: 
 
“I am a vine…” 
 
A vine, literally what’ He’s saying is I am “The Vine” the “One And Only 
Vine” that is the true life source and for all of the life sources that 
you can tap into out there, there’s only one life source that will be 
sufficient and satisfactory to make your life fully meaningful and it’s 
that relationship that comes from learning what it is to be connected to 
Me. That’s why on the back of this worship guide, I’ve told you before, we 
talk about a life-connection, because everybody needs a life connection 
with Jesus Christ. Every thing else is just a good suggestion, without the 
life connection to Christ you can’t live out the life of Christ. But this 
is the 7th and the last of a series of the “I Am” statements that Jesus 
made in the gospel of John. I’m providing a list for you tonight of those 
7 statements here, because I want you to see each and every one of them. 
In John 6:35 He said: 
 
… “I am the bread of life…” 
 
In John chapter 8 in verse 12 He said: 
 
… “I am the light of the world…” 
 
In John 10:7 He said: 
 
… “…I am the door…” 
 
By which everyone must enter. In John chapter 10 and verse 11 He described 
Himself as: 
 
“…the good shepherd…” 
 
Who cares for His sheep. In John 11:25, He said, yes, even before His 
death: 
 
… “I am the resurrection and the life….” 
 
And then He said in John 14:6: 
 
… “I am the way, the truth, and the life…” 
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And He brought it all together with this one final “I Am” statement: 
 
“I am the true vine…” 
 
There’s an illustration here of vine life and the life that every one of 
us must know and experience is that life that is found in Christ. Jesus is 
the true life source. But not only is there a point of illustration… 
 
There is a point OF IDENTIFICATION, because in the midst of using this 
illustration of a vine Jesus give us an identification about us and He 
says it clearly there in verse 2, He says: 
 
“Every branch…that does not bear fruit He takes away and every branch that 
bears fruit He prunes, that it may beer…bear more fruit.” 
 
We are branches and it’s very important for us to understand that just as 
a branch cannot be productive and cannot survive apart from a vital 
connection to the vine, we cannot live out this life without Christ. 
That’s why He says in verse 5: 
 
“…apart from Me you can do nothing.” 
 
And that’s why last week I spent the entire time talking about the 
necessity of dependency, abiding in Christ, learning what it means to be a 
branch that receives life from Christ, not only the life that begins at 
salvation, but the life of Christ from salvation so that we live out our 
faith. 
 
But then there’s AN ISSUE. Not only is there an illustration of the vine 
and the identification of who we are, the branches, there is an issue that 
is very important for us to see and it is the issue of bearing fruit. 
Jesus is very serious about the fact that He wants us to get the 
illustration and He wants us to clearly identify with what it means to be 
a branch, but He doesn’t want us to miss the key issue here, because the 
key issue is that He wants you and He wants me to live a life that bears 
fruit to the glory of God. Dare I say it another way? This is not about 
fat branches. This is about branches that are healthy in their connection 
to the vine, but the result of that connection is that they bear fruit. 
You see, a lot of people see the Christian life as only being a branch, a 
branch that’s there just to absorb and to gain and to gather more and more 
and more from the vine, but that’s all that it’s about, it’s just about 
bein a big branch. But you see that’s not what the Bible teaches. A 
balanced Christian life and true followship of Christ involves both 
understanding the principle of dependency, but also understanding the 
issue of bearing fruit and that Jesus wants to bear fruit in my life and 
in your life. We are to be productive for the purpose of the vine. Let me 
say that one more time. We are to be productive for the purpose of the 
vine. That brings me to the 4th thing that I must say to you by way of 
introduction tonight and that is not only the illustration of the vine and 
the identification of the branches and the issue of bearing fruit… 
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but the last thing is AN INSIGHT and it’s all about pruning. It’s all 
about pruning. Look at John 15:2: 
 
“Every branch in Me that does not bear fruit He takes away; and every 
branch that bears fruit He prunes, that it may bring forth more fruit.” 
 
Let me read to you a quote tonight by Merrill T_______ a wonderful Bible 
teacher, trying to get some insight into this idea of pr…pruning and 
something of just the background of viticulture, viticulture is of course 
the, as though it were, the attendance to the issue of the vine and vine 
life and how to have very productive vines and so here we are, let me just 
read this a minute. 
 
“Viticulture consends…consists mainly of pruning. In pruning a vine 2 
principles are generally observed. First all dead wood must be ruthlessly 
removed and second the live wood must be cut back drastically. Dead wood 
harbors insects and disease and may cause the vine to rot, to say nothing 
of being unproductive and unsightly. Live wood must be trimmed back in 
order to prevent such heavy growth that the life of the vine goes into the 
wood rather than in to the fruit. The vineyards in the early spring look 
like a collection of barren, bleeding stumps, but in the fall they’re 
filled with luxuriant purple grapes. As the farmer wields the pruning 
knife on the vines, so God cuts dead wood out from among His saints and 
often cuts back the living wood for that is His method and so far, excuse 
me let me read that again. and often cuts back the living wood so far that 
His method seems cruel. Nevertheless, from those who have suffered the 
most there often comes the greatest fruitfulness.” 
 
Pruning, heh, I have to be honest in some of my more reflective hours I 
thought about calling this message the power of a good prune. But I 
decided that a…, [pause for congregation laughter] I decided that that 
might be a little bit more like a…, something you might read in one of 
those, you know, errors in a bulletin or on a church sign. You know I just 
imagined, you know, you imagine somebody comin in tonight, first time and 
there it is on a piece of paper, the power of a good prune. They’re 
thinking, whoo… boy this is some kind of church. [laughter] I’m sure 
you’ve heard of some of those bulletin mistakes in churches. I’ve got a 
few here. These are actual things that were found in church bulletins: 
 
“Don’t let worry kill you. Let the church help.” 
Heh!  [congregation laughter] 
 
“Thursday night potluck supper, prayer and medication to follow.” 
Heh!  [congregation laughter] 
 
“Remember in prayer the many who are sick of our church and community.” 
Heh! [congregation laughter] 
 
“This being Easter Sunday, we will ask Mrs. Lewis to come forward and lay 
an egg on the altar.” 
[congregation laughter] 
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“Next Sunday a special collection will be taken to defray the cost of the 
new carpet. All those wishing to do something on the new carpet will come 
forward and do so.” 
 
Heh, heh, heh, heh, heh! [congregation laughter] Now again, these are just 
out of church bulletins. 
 
“A bean supper will be held Tuesday evening in the church hall. Music will 
follow.” 
 
Heh! [congregation laughter] Did I really read that? I’m just reading, 
okay I just wanna be sure you know that. O my goodness. It’s easy when 
we’re tryin to talk about things and communicate things to make mistakes 
and to make it challenging and I want you to know that the message that 
I’m sharing with you tonight is challenging. But it really is my prayer 
tonight that you would get some idea of the power of praying in your life. 
Let me just a…, take a step and talk about 3 essential things that you and 
I both need to understand about pruning. I mean here Jesus clearly says 
that every branch that bears fruit He prunes and so if your life is being 
lived for Christ and you are connected to the vine, the reality is, is 
that you’re going to experience pruning in your life, it’s not just for 
the dead wood. Now, the idea of the dead wood is that sometimes there are 
branches that look like branches but really aren’t alive and we’ve got 
churches filled with people who come and do not have the life of Christ, 
they’re just dead wood in the midst of the vine life. That’s a tragedy and 
some day they’ve be cut out and separated from among us. But there’s 
another side in which even those vines that are precious, that…those 
branches that are precious and are living for the purpose of God will 
experience seasons of pruning and I believe there’s some things we need to 
understand about it. 
 
Number 1: We need to understand that PRUNING IS PURPOSEFUL. There is a 
purpose, there is a reason for pruning. It’s not just random cutting and 
injury. The husbandman, that is God the Father who is the vinedresser, 
would never simply do something just because of the fact that He just 
randomly decided to do it. He does everything He does because of His 
purpose and because of His love. And God is a God who we must trust so 
that when He is working in our lives we can trust Him to bring forth more 
fruit. The question we always have to ask is what kind of fruit does He 
want in my life? What kind of fruit are we talking about? 
 
Well of course one of those is the fruit of CHARACTER. We have to think of 
this because in Galatians chapter 5 we read that: 
 
The fruit of the Spirit is love, joy, peace, patience, kindness, goodness, 
faithfulness, gentleness and self-control. 
 
And we understand that that is fruit of the Spirit and therefore I must 
assume that a part of what God is doing in my life when He takes me 
through the process of pruning is that he is shaping my character to be 
more expressive of the work of the Holy Spirit. 
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There’s certainly another sense of which I must see pruning as being 
purposeful as it relates to my WITNESS. God sometimes does things in my 
life to bring pruning, because out of those pruning experiences my witness 
is strengthened. If you look in John 15 and verse 16, Jesus says this 
clearly: 
 
“You did not choose Me, but I chose you and appointed you that you should 
go and bear fruit, and that your fruit should remain and that whatever you 
ask in My Father’s name I will give you.” 
 
Clearly Jesus is talkin about goin and bearing fruit and of course we 
can’t help but think about the fact that this same Jesus would at the 
close of all of the gospel records and even at the beginning of the book 
of Acts say, “Go” “Go” “Go” “Go” It’s the commission that we’re to go into 
the world and a part of what He wants us to do is to bear the fruit of 
people coming into the kingdom and coming into the life of the vine and so 
God prunes you and God prunes me to make us more effective in our witness. 
So our walk and our witness are being impacted by this process of pruning. 
But let me say something else about pruning and it’s very important for 
you to hear me say this. 
 
PRUNING IS PAINFUL. It’s painful, it’s not an enjoyable thing, it’s a talk 
about a knife, it’s a talk about cutting, it’s a talk about removal and 
there’s not anything about any of those words that any of us find 
pleasurable. If you’ve ever seen a bush, a tree, a shrub that has been 
seriously pruned, your first thought when you see it is, who did that? Why 
would somebody do that? You take something that’s beautiful and suddenly 
it’s cut and the shape is gone and the…and the fruit is gone and the 
leaves are gone and it’s…it’s harshly dealt with and in our own lives 
there’re days when it seems like we just suddenly go from being okay to 
being severely cut back. 
 
And PRUNING IS POWERFUL. It is a powerful thing because the outcome of the 
pruning is always an incredible display of greater productivity and 
greater fruit. So that brings me to a very important question tonight, how 
does God prune His people? How do you know if you’re being pruned in life? 
How does God do it? What are the things that give me an indication and 
maybe become a part of my own reflection when I’m going through a variety 
of things in life to help me think, maybe this is a pruning experience? 
Well, let’s just see what the Bible tells us here about it. Because the 
first answer to that question is found in verse 3, in John 15:3 it says: 
 
“You are already clean because of the word which I have spoken to you.” 
 
The idea of being clean is the idea of being, of having that which is, not 
necessary, taken away, that which is unuseful and unusable and so 
therefore the Bible says here that the way that God works in our lives is 
through the Word of God and so if I were to answer the question HOW DOES 
GOD PRUNE US? 
 
The first answer would simply be, HE USES THE SCRIPTURE TO SCRAPE US. He 
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uses the Scripture to scrape us, the Bible is described as a knife. In 
Ephesians, or excuse me in Hebrews chapter 4, I read you this verse very 
quickly last week, but in Hebrews chapter 4 in verse 12 the Bible says: 
 
For the word of God is living and powerful, and sharper than any two-edged 
sword, piercing even the division of soul and spirit, and of joints and 
marrow, and is the discerner of the thoughts and the intents of the heart. 
 
The Word of God is a knife. It’s sharp and God uses the razor sharp edge 
of the Scripture to cut deeply and to cut away in our lives at those 
things that will ultimately in…prohibit our lives from being fruitful for 
His purpose. That’s one of the things that happens when you come to 
church. You get under the preaching and the teaching of the Word of God in 
a worship service in a Bible Fellowship Class and it’s not long until 
suddenly you realize you are getting cut, something is not right, 
something needs to be removed, something needs to be addressed and the 
Word of God is a sharp tool that He uses to scrape us. I love the words of 
C. H. Spurgeon who said: 
 
“It is the Word of God that prunes the Christian. It is the truth that 
purges him. The Scripture made living and powerful by the Holy Spirit 
effectually cleanses the Christian.” 
 
It’s the tool of pruning. We read it again in the book of James chapter 1, 
I wanna be sure that you see this portion of Scripture, James chapter 1, 
in verse 21. Here James is writing and speaking about the power of the 
Word of God and walking with God and he simply says this, well, let me 
begin in verse 19: 
 
19So then, my beloved brethren, let every man be swift to hear, slow to 
speak and slow to wrath; 20for the wrath of man does not produce the 
righteousness of God. 21Therefore lay aside all fithiness and overflow of 
wickedness, and receive with meekness the implanted word, which is able to 
save your souls. 22But be doers of the word, and not hearers only, 
deceiving yourselves.   < turn tape > 
 
…sit in a gathering and act like you’re hearing the word, but not letting 
the word cut. Let the word do its work. Let the word scrape you and shape 
you into the purpose of God. Not only does He use the Scripture to scrape 
us. There’s another thing that I think we see here in James 1, before we 
go back to John… 
 
And that is that HE USES STORMS TO STRENGTHEN US. He uses storms to 
strengthen us. I remember so well when I lived in Florida that there would 
always be in the course of every year a time and a season, well it was 
called hurricane season and we just had to live ready during that season 
for the approach of massive storms from the ocean and from time to time 
they would come ashore and they would do damage. They would expose the 
weaknesses in trees and structures that were there and many times after a 
hurricane one of the biggest things you had to do was to take a day or two 
just to clean up the debris that had been left behind and yet it was 
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always amazing to see, how that, within a matter of months and a period of 
time, especially in a place where you had a continues growing season how 
that that tree or that bush would come back and it was kinda a natural way 
in which storms would clean…clean and cleanse. I can also remember very 
well that one of the most significant things about hurricanes is that they 
would come and they would come through with such a gray and…and a dark 
fury, but as soon as they moved beyond they shucked all of the badness out 
of the…out of the atmosphere, as though it were, and within just hours it 
could be absolutely beautiful and you could never even imagine that you’d 
had a storm that day. And yet God uses storms, He uses storms in your life 
and He uses storms in my life. Look at, again James chapter 1 in verse 2: 
 
2My brethren, count it all joy when you fall into various trials, 3knowing 
that the testing of your faith produces patience. (or literally endurance) 
4But let patience have its perfect work, that you may be perfect and 
complete, lacking in nothing. 
 
And one of the things that God does is that He uses the storms of life to 
strengthen us. It’s a part of His pruning process. Again let me read the 
words of Spurgeon: 
 
“Affliction is the handle of the night. Affliction is the grindstone that 
sharpens the word. Affliction is the dresser that removes our soft 
garments and lays bare the diseased flesh so that the surgeons knife may 
get at it. Affliction merely makes us ready to feel the word, but the true 
prunner is the word in the hand of the great vinedresser.” 
 
God uses storms and tonight some of you are in a storm and you’re going, 
God, why, why am I going through this in my life. Isn’t it interesting 
that James says: 
 
…but let patience have it’s perfect work,… 
 
Because the first thing I do in the midst of a storm is I want to panic 
and I don’t want to be patient. But the reality is, is that God uses 
storms and He uses pain. So many times in our world we think that pain is 
our enemy. But the Bible teaches that pain is actually a friend that 
accomplishes the pruning work of God in our lives. Not that God desires to 
see us hurt and suffer. Please don’t ever buy into that theology anymore 
than you buy in to theology that says that all God wants to do is deliver 
you from pain and suffering. Let me tell you the most errant thing about 
prosperity theology is that it completely disregards the truth of the 
Scripture that God uses pain for His purposes. But on the other hand let 
us not for a moment assume that all that God is interested in is just 
trying to make us squirm, because that’s not His character either. It is 
simply that God uses pain purposely, you know God has given us pain for a 
purpose. If I’m standing over a hot stove and I put my hand on that stove, 
it’s a good thing that I wanna take my hand back. There’s an initial pain, 
but it’s a good thing to want to move from that pain, because pain reminds 
me of danger and of the need to respond and God uses pain to bring 
response in your life and then He uses His Word to work in your heart. 
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There’s a 3rd thing that God does and that is that HE USES FELLOW BELIEVERS 
TO FORM US. He uses others believers in our lives as a part of His pruning 
process, through the processes of accountability, sometimes through 
rebuke, sometimes through correction God uses other believers to help us. 
Proverbs 27 in verse 17 says this well. 
 
As iron sharpens iron, So a man sharpens …his friend. 
 
Iron to iron and if you’re a good friend you will not seek out 
opportunities to injure others, but you will always seek to use honesty in 
the platform of your love to seek the best in the life of another. That’s 
really the whole essence of what the body of Christ is to be about, is 
that God’s wants to use us, ministering and serving and working together 
in the body so that we can grow up together and be more fruitful and 
productive for His purpose. Look back just a few pages in the book of 
Ephesians chapter 4 and let’s begin reading in verse 11, Ephesians 4 and 
verse 11. See if you don’t get this same idea, this same picture, though 
he’s not talking specifically about pruning, see if you don’t understand 
the idea of growth and productivity beginning here in verse 11, Ephesians 
4:11 says: 
 
11And He gave some to be apostles, some prophets, some evangelists, and 
some pastors and teachers, 12for the equipping of the saints for the work 
of the ministry, for the edifying (or the building up) of the body of 
Christ, 13till we all come to the unity of the faith and the knowledge of 
the Son of God to a perfect man, to the measure of the stature of the 
fullness of Christ; 
 
And then it goes on to talk about being a body that is healthy and whole 
and complete. When a tree or a shrub or a vine is pruned there’s a sense 
of severity, but then it comes back in a fuller and a more complete 
fashion and God uses us together to help to accomplish that purpose 
through the work of the gifts and the ministry of the saints together. 
 
And then HE USES DISCIPLINE TO DEVELOP US. He uses discipline to develop 
us. Look back in the book of Hebrews chapter 12, Hebrews chapter 12, He 
uses Scripture to scrape us. He uses storms to strengthen us. He uses 
fellow believers to form us and He uses discipline to develop us. And we 
go to the book of Hebrews chapter 12 and I want you to read this because 
it is a very important passage of Scripture. Beginning in verse 5 the 
Bible says: 
 
5And you…have you forgotten the exhortation which speaks to you as son: “My 
son, do not despise the (discipline or the) chastening of the LORD, Nor be 
discouraged when you are rebuked by Him; 6For whom the LORD loves He 
chastens, (that is He disciplines) And scourges every son whom He 
receives.” 7If you endure chastening (or discipline) God deals with you as 
sons; for what son is there whose father does not (discipline or) chasten? 
8But if you are without chastening, of which all have become partakers, 
then you are illegitimate and not sons. 
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In other words if God never deals with you in fashion sometimes that 
reflects discipline and correction and redirection of your life, if God is 
not sometimes harsh with you then you better check and see whether or not 
you’re one of His children. I discipline my children but I don’t 
discipline your children, heh. I can get in trouble doin that. But I have 
a responsibility to discipline my children and God disciplines His 
children and here’s why, verse 11: 
 
Now no chastening (no discipline) seems to be joyful for the present, but 
painful; nevertheless, afterward it yields the peaceable fruit of 
righteousness to those who have been trained by it. 
 
That you may bear fruit, God disciplines you to help you to be more 
productive. And then finally HE USES CHANGE TO CORRECT US. He uses change 
to correct us. My own experience has taught me and continues to teach me 
that God takes me in times when I’m feeling rather bushy and he trims me 
back, he changes things in my life, He forces me to go through changes and 
when I go through those changes and those sacrifices and those surrenders 
in my life the outcome of that is that ultimately I go through a time 
where I feel barren, but the result of that barrenness is that ultimately 
in the future there’s greater fruitfulness. And God uses change, changes 
that you see coming, changes you don’t see coming, changes that you 
welcome and changes you wish you had never heard about. God uses change to 
correct us so that we can one day be more fruitful for Him. I trust 
tonight that this message is one of personal value to you as you’re going 
through some of the seasons of life and I don’t know what particular 
aspect may relate to where you are tonight, but I do know that these are 
the ways that God prunes His people and that pruning is an inevitable and 
is a very purposeful part of the work and the plan of God in our lives. He 
prunes us to make us more productive and as He makes us more productive we 
bring greater glory to Him. I think one of the greatest dangers in each of 
our lives is we are blessed of God and in a church that’s greatly blessed 
of God is that whenever God begins to bring a season of change or a storm 
or an injury or a painful time that we immediately start screaming enough, 
enough! If you’ve ever seen somebody prune something that’s beautiful, you 
wanna go say, why don’t you stop there? But if they know what they’re 
doing they know how far they have to go, how severe the pruning has to be 
and that’s never an easy thing, but it’s an important thing. And so I have 
to trust, I have to release, I have to surrender, I have to believe God’s 
promise that in His goodness He will never harm me, in His purpose He will 
prune me and by His gra…grace I will both survive and thrive to bear fruit 
again to His glory. 
 
Thomas A_________ said it this way: 
 
“As Thou wilt, what Thou wilt, when Thou wilt.” 
 
That’s really what this message brings us to tonight. 
“As Thou wilt, what Thou wilt, when Thou wilt.” 
 
Prune me for Your glory. 


